OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT

ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES
DATE:

March 28, 2019
TIME:

10:05 A.M. – 12:45 P.M.

PLACE:

Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation


500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor,



Baltimore, Maryland 21202

CALL TO ORDER:

Chair Porter called the Advisory Council meeting to order at 10:05 A.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Frank Porter – Chair

Erin Brooks

Rebecca Edmiston
Yvonne Fisher

Craig Huff

Bruce Hultquist

Erich March

John “Ron” Pearcey

Walter Tegeler

David Zinner

MEMBERS ABSENT:

J. Michael Bennett 

Colleen Perret

STAFF PRESENT:

Deborah Rappazzo –Executive Director, Office of Cemetery Oversight
Stuart Cordish - Assistant Attorney General, Office of Cemetery Oversight
Dreama Anderson – Investigator, Office of Cemetery Oversight

Lakissha Thornton
Linda Washington

STAFF ABSENT:

Jay Wilson – Financial Compliance Administrator, Office of Cemetery Oversight
Leila Whitley – Administrative Aide, Office of Cemetery Oversight
VISITORS: 

Shelley Morhaim – Green Burial Association
Betsy Sexton – Green Burial Association

HOUSEKEEPING:
Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:05 a.m.

MINUTES:

The Minutes from February 28, 2019 meeting were discussed and approved.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Director Rappazzo introduced three (3) new Advisory Council members:  Erin Brooks, Consumer Representative; Rebecca Edmiston, Crematory Representative; and Bruce Hultquist, Religious Representative.
Due to burial interment concerns, Director Rappazzo, along with the investigator, Ms. Anderson, and members of the Office of Cemetery Oversight’s Advisory Council (Frank Porter, Yvonne Fisher and David Zinner), have been conducting an onsite cemetery inspection to address consumer concerns/complaints.  There are approximately two hundred thirteen (213) randomly selected files that will be reviewed during the audit.   However, this number could increase if additional issues are discovered.
Hopefully, in mid-April, bi-yearly cemetery/crematory/burial goods business inspections will start.  Each registrant will have to assist the investigator with multiple types of documentation, burial site inspections (all types), and any other assistance deemed necessary to perform the onsite inspection.  A few of these requests (but not limited to) are as follows:
· preneed and perpetual care contracts;
· burial goods business contracts;

· crematory contracts;

· financial documents

· probing  of burial sites;

On average each inspection may take approximately two and a half (2 ½) hours.  Some inspections may be announced, and some may not.  
Wreaths Across America program places wreaths on veterans’ graves.  Cemeteries send out requests for volunteers to assist with the clean-up grounds every year.  The website for the Wreaths Across America is:  www.wreathsacrossamerica.org.  Non-profit groups often assist cemeteries such as, Arlington Cemetery, Cheltenham, Dulaney Valley Memorial Gardens and Mount Olivet.  Other cemeteries can sign up for the program.

GREEN BURIAL PRESENTATION – Betsy Sexton and Shelley Morhaim:
Green Burial Association of Maryland is a non-profit group that promotes natural burials that are environmentally friendly.  In their presentation, they stated that lawn cemeteries use pesticides, fertilizers, etc. that endanger the health of people.  Concrete, copper and bronze poison the environment as well.  Cremations are not healthy either (CO2, along with other chemicals can potentially be release into the air).  Green burials have no caskets, no embalming and no vaults.  The land is preserved for future generations.  There are three types of green burial grounds:  hybrid, natural, and conservation burial grounds (conservatory, conventional).  The green burials have leases that are renewable for three (3) generations.  If you would like to learn more about green burials, you may go to their website https://greenburialmaryland.org/ or to www.greenburialcouncil.org.
FINANCIAL COMPLIANCE ADMINISTRATORS REPORT:

There were sixteen (16) trust reports received:  eleven (11) were processed and five (5) are pending for income performance.  All cemeteries, for profit and non-profit, that are licensed with this office are required to submit a perpetual care trust report.  The licensing funds are mainly generated from sixty-three (63) cemeteries.  The consumer has recourse for assistance with cemeteries, whether regulated by this office or not.  Mr. Jamille Wilson, Financial Compliance Administrator, along with the Deborah Rappazzo, Executive Director, are working on creating a standardized balance sheet for business registrants.  A suggestion was made to create an annual summary report.
INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT:
Most of the complaints that were received were regarding memorials not being placed.  The main reason memorials were not placed is due to the grounds being wet.    
LICENSING SPECIALIST’S REPORT:
This office now has the capability of scanning applications into the AS/400 licensing system making the licensing process more efficient.  In addition, the Licensing Specialist is currently e-mailing applications, invoices, and renewals when processing all new and renewal applications, etc.  
Crematories do not pay a contract fee.  The fees for the crematories are structured differently than fees for cemeteries and burial goods businesses.  There are crematories that are licensed through the Maryland Board of Morticians, and both of the guidelines for licensing must be exactly the same.  The Board of Morticians does not have a contract fee they charge any of their licensees.  

LEGISLATIVE UPDATE:

Mr. Stuart Cordish, Assistant Attorney General, spoke on three (3) bills:  Senate Bill 1048- Real Property-Recorded Covenants-Substantially Changed Circumstances-Withdrawn; House Bill 489/SB434-Cemeteries-Perpetual Care-Distribution From Perpetual Care Trust Fund-Not passed; House Bill 218/Senate Bill 147-Public health-Disposition of Remains-Forfeiture or Waiver of Right of Disposition- Passed.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

There is no new information regarding the new computer system for licensing.  It is still in transition to move forward. 

NEW BUSINESS:
There are some cemeteries that are still saying if consumers do not purchase markers from them, then there will not be any maintenance done on the markers/graves.  This is not allowed.  Director Rappazzo is following up on the issue.
COUNCIL CONCERNS: 
None.
PUBLIC COMMENTS:

May 3, 2019 is Fallen Heroes Day at Dulaney Valley Memorial Gardens.  
ADJOURNMENT:

The next meeting is scheduled for April 25, 2019.  The meeting will be held at Babylon Vault Company, 925 Wakefield Valley Road, New Windsor, Maryland 21776. 
The meeting adjourned at 12:45 p.m.


